

2 COVID-19 Border Restrictions and Cross-Border Care Relations: The Cases of Germany and Vietnam

Introduction

The restriction of movement across national borders has been a widespread governmental NPI (Non-Pharmaceutical Intervention) to curb the spread of COVID-19 in March/April 2020. However, by restricting the ability of people to move across borders, states also disrupted vital cross-border care relations. Not only did states introduce border controls at their land borders, but they also restricted entry points such as airports and harbors by, for instance, suspending visa issuances and conducted repatriation flights to bring home citizens from abroad. States implementing national border restrictions at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic did so despite a lack of scientific evidence at this time and against the initial advice of the WHO. Indeed, the WHO had explicitly recommended in January 2020 in accordance with the International Health Regulations (IHR) not to interfere with international travel and trade (WHO 30.01.2020 and 29.02.2020).

Care relations were directly impacted by these state actions. That is because border restrictions had severe ethical, social and financial impacts on the maintenance of caring relationships understood as other-directed relations and meaningful encounters among individuals, families, relatives and communities providing dignity and basic needs such as shelter, sanitation, health care and food. To name some examples, border restrictions have endangered the movement of migrant care workers and Live-Ins, the maintenance of private cross-border care networks among families and individuals or the ability for migrant workers abroad to safely return to their countries of origin (e.g. Leiblfinger et al.

2020; Migration Policy Institute and International Organization for Migration 2021; Kuhlmann et al. 2020).

In this paper, we seek to describe critical disruptions of cross-border care relations and arrangements due to the introduction of border restrictions at the beginning of the COVID-19 crisis in Germany and Vietnam. For both countries, border restrictions can be understood as governmental practices of security, albeit with different levels of stringency. In times of COVID-19, governmental policies on border restrictions in these two countries reinforced a specific grammar of security that framed the infectious disease as a foreign security threat that has to be kept outside the country (e.g. Kenwick and Simmons 2020). We argue that the specific (geo)political constellations and the particular socio-economic contexts and connections of care within and outside these countries are crucial aspects of how and to what extent border restrictions in each of these two countries varied, causing different hardships on different kinds of care relations. They have, for instance, amplified vulnerable and fragile working conditions of migrant care workers in Germany as a receiving country of foreign care and domestic workers. They also increased the risk of exploitation and poverty for Vietnamese migrant workers upon return to Vietnam as a sending country of care and domestic workers.

These dynamics are highly relevant, because of the central role care plays in the lives of human beings as relational individuals (e.g. Held 2014). Furthermore, during the COVID-19 crisis, at a time when care was most needed, border crossing caring relationships and networks that had in recent decades guaranteed the adequate provision of care - albeit often under vulnerable and illicit conditions - were about to collapse (e.g. Hochschild 2000, Uhde 2020). Hence, although stringency and scope of border restrictions varied from country to country, the impact of border restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic on a variety of cross-national caring relationships and as a consequence of governmental pandemic politics illustrates that these disruptions of care relations are far from being an issue of private burden or individual coping strategies. But they are critically entangled with broader concerns of international and global pandemic politics.

COVID-19 Border Restrictions and the Securitization of Health

On 30 January 2020, the WHO declared COVID-19 a Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC). Shortly after, when cases began to rise across the world, the majority of countries worldwide responded with border restrictions. These included partial or complete border closures, the suspension of cross-border public transport connections or the introduction of specific entry requirements, such as medical certificates, quarantine or visa.

Border restrictions have been a controversial issue. When the WHO declared COVID-19 a PHEIC, explicit reference was made to the recommendations of its International Health Regulations (IHR) Emergency Committee. The IHR, signed in its current version (2005/2007) by 196 countries, is a legally binding document of international law with the purpose to prevent and control the spread of infectious diseases through a globally cooperative and coherent response under the auspices of the WHO (IHR 2005/2007). At the press conference on 30 January 2020, the Emergency Committee concluded that it “does not recommend any travel or trade restriction based on the current information available” (WHO 30.01.2020). These recommendations were merely based on the argument that restrictions to trade and travel, such as border restrictions, negatively impact vital economic flows and humanitarian aid and support (WHO 29.02.2020). Moreover, the WHO argued at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic that restrictions to the movement of people are only effective at the very beginning of the pandemic. But entry restrictions and similar measures for people from affected areas did not prove useful (WHO 29.02.2020). Latest scientific evidence from December 2020 suggests that travel restrictions at the beginning of the pandemic, and particularly from and to Wuhan, slowed the spread

of the infectious disease. But the overall efficacy of border restrictions in other countries and regions that followed in March and April 2020 is not yet clear (e.g. Mallapaty 2021, Movsisyan et al. 2021). However, the majority of countries around the world restricted their land borders and national entry points in the early phase of the COVID-19 pandemic. After the WHO had declared SARS-CoV-2 a pandemic on 11 March 2020, there has been a considerable increase in pandemic-related travel restrictions around the world amounting to 43,300 different travel and movement-related measures worldwide at the end of March, compared to 1,800 measures on 10 March 2020. By the end of March, every country, territory or area around the world, as listed by the United Nations, has been impacted by travel bans and/or border restrictions (Migration Policy Institute and International Organization for Migration 2021: 8).

One explanation for the political significance of border restrictions in the governmental responses at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic is that borders, especially land borders, are particularly symbolic demarcations that remain constitutive for national sovereignty and territoriality despite increasing globalization tendencies and the growing interconnectedness of trade and travel (e.g. Vaughan-Williams 2009). As such, border restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic carry a different political weight than specific mobility restrictions. During the pandemic, they became, according to Kenwick and Simmons (2020: 38), a particular governmental policy to “assert authority”. While it can be argued that mobility restrictions are implemented on different spatial levels (e.g. local, regional or national) according to the geographical concentration of high infection rates based on epidemiological thresholds, Bossong (2020: 5) highlights that border restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic are mostly backed by political assessments of risks and security concerns. Kenwick and Simmons (2020: 42) further argue that border closures are just an additional example of “border anxiety” reinforcing social imaginaries of the infectious disease that is foreign and that can be kept outside the country through border restrictions or closures. Border restrictions during COVID-19 thus targeted borders as particular, politically charged localities.

These dynamics are a testimony to how concerns of health and security became increasingly linked in recent decades, which resulted in wide-ranging regimes of health securitization. This has, for instance, been the case for SARS, and the H1N1 and H5N1 influenzas whose outbreaks were not only framed as health concerns, but also as security concerns threatening populations and economies (e.g. Wenham 2019: 1095). Importantly, as Wenham argues, probably any health issue may be framed and thus perceived as a security threat if it is presented as such in speeches and specific narratives (Wenham 2019: 1094). That many governmental representatives in early 2020 frequently used bellicose language in connection with their decisions to implement border restrictions further sustains such an understanding of COVID-19 as a fundamental security threat (e.g. Dada et al. 2021). This is also underlined by what Hackenbroich et al. (2020) call “health sovereignty”, namely the temporary introduction of export bans on medical technologies and protective equipment in early 2020 or considerations to increase national production capacities for medical tissues or ventilators to lower dependencies on foreign supply chains. That the United Kingdom decided to establish the UK Health Security Agency (UKHSA) in April 2021 with the purpose to “plan for, prevent and respond to external health threats such as infectious diseases” (Department of Health and Social Care 2021) similarly illustrates the continued political perceptions of infectious diseases as foreign threats.

These dynamics of “health sovereignty”, the securitization of health concerns and the framing of infectious diseases as foreign threats are impressive illustrations of COVID-19 specific governmental crisis narratives that justify and frame strategic choices in governmental responses to the pandemic. We argue that these strategic choices, however, lacked awareness of the dependencies and vital linkages of cross-border care relations which will be explored in the following sections.

Border Restrictions and the Disruption of Caring Relationships

Germany

During the beginning of the COVID-19 crisis, German governmental representatives framed border restrictions as an effective means to secure the population and economy by keeping the infectious disease outside of the state's territory. Although this measure lacked clear scientific evidence at the time, the political narrative prevailed in spring 2020. Border restrictions had important and severe consequences for the work of Live-Ins in Germany. Live-Ins are care workers that live in the household of the people they take care of for some months until they rotate with another care worker (e.g. Leibfingler et al. 2020, Steiner et al. 2019). Live-Ins return to their home country for the short period of time before the next rotation (e.g. Emunds 2016). The work of Live-Ins in Germany is critical for the adequate provision of elderly care, because they partly respond to the lack of skilled care workers in the formal, public care sector and the increasing care needs of an ageing society in Germany (e.g. Jacobs et al. 2020). In a broader context of societal and political change in recent decades, these care workers also fulfill important tasks of daily care which have once been provided by family members or close relatives, but which are increasingly relocated from private to public and commercial contexts (e.g. Sevenhuijsen 2003).

The German government enacted border restrictions from 16 March 2020 onwards on the borders with Austria, Switzerland, France, Luxembourg and Denmark. The restrictions focused on touristic travelers, while business travel and cross-border commuting for an essential cause remained possible. Germany did not pose border restrictions to Belgium, the Czech Republic, Poland or the Netherlands. But all of these neighboring countries, except for the Netherlands, had introduced border controls along their external state borders from mid-March onwards that restricted the entrance for non-citizens without essential reasons (EU Commission 16.03.2020). The European member countries also decided in mid-March to close the external borders of the EU restricting entry for non-EU citizens without an essential cause. The majority of these restrictions were lifted in June 2020 before being partly re-introduced in the second half of 2020 and early 2021 due to rising infection rates and evolving variants across Europe and worldwide.

Germany's border policy can only be understood within the wider European context. Borders play a fundamental role in the history and politics of Europe. Since 1985, the European Schengen agreement guarantees the free movement of EU citizens and residents amongst the Schengen members. That includes most EU member countries as well as Iceland, Norway, Switzerland and Liechtenstein. The Schengen Agreement can be characterized as a cornerstone of European integration and identity formation. There have been only very few occasions in the past when the Schengen mechanism was paused, for instance, during the so-called "migrant crisis" in 2015-2016 (Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs 2016). That members of the Schengen Area reintroduced border restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic was therefore particularly remarkable, because "[t]he idea of a borderless Europe was suddenly challenged by security procedures and national interests whose guardians seemed to be predominately states" (Opitowska 2021: s590). The fundamental role of borders for the EU's identity was also emphasized by the European Commission's communication strategy in spring 2020. It highlighted that the cross-border transport of severely ill patients from, for instance, Italy and France to Germany, and the implementation of medical teams across Europe via the EU civil protection mechanism were pivotal examples of the strong EU solidarity and cooperative spirit (Teschke 2020). That rhetoric stands in stark contrast to the rhetoric used in member states' capitals. In Berlin, during a press conference on 16 March 2020, press officer Steve Alter from the German Federal Ministry of the Interior, Building and Community (BMI) declared that there is a considerable risk that clusters of cases from abroad could be imported to Germany. Hence, the BMI saw the need for introducing border controls and restrictions (Auswärtiges Amt 16.03.2020). Coatleven et al. observed

similar patterns in the rhetoric and communication of other European governmental representatives on the restrictions of EU's internal and external borders that "were often accompanied by a quasi-martial rhetoric that overemphasized the unity of a Nation having to defend itself alone against the outside world" (Coatleven et al. 2020: 14).

On the ground, border restrictions produced immense uncertainty and insecurity for migrant and commuting care workers in Europe (e.g. Wolff et al. 2020). Border crossing remained possible, among others, for persons with essential professional functions such as healthcare workers, elderly care professionals, transport personnel, diplomats and staff of international organizations proved by working contracts or similar documents (EU Commission 16.03.2020). But undeclared or irregular care workers did not benefit from these travel facilitations. This has been one of the major problems for undeclared Live-Ins in Germany.

Since the 1990s, this specific model of Live-In care, which can also be found frequently in Germany's neighboring countries Austria and Switzerland, has created increasing dynamics of circular migration between Germany and care workers from several Eastern European countries, including EU and non-EU member states such as Poland, Romania or Moldavia. Recent scholarship estimates that approximately between 300.000 and 500.000 Live-Ins work in private households in Germany. 90 per cent of them work under irregular, undeclared conditions (e.g. Habel and Tschenker 2020). In most cases, the care workers are employed by a foreign care agency according to the labor laws of their home country. These agencies take care of payments and transport, yet most of them do not provide adequate social and health security for the employees (e.g. Städtler-Mach and Ignatzi 2020).

The critical aspects of border restrictions for Live-Ins in Germany have been twofold. First, Live-Ins in Germany have been affected by cascading effects of border closures. Leiblfinger et al. (2020: 146) report, that "[u]nofficially, the German border police refrained from checking people at the Polish border". But the journeys of Live-Ins from countries other than Poland have severely been affected by the closures of the Polish borders to its neighbors in the East and the closures of the EU's external borders making it difficult for undeclared Live-Ins from e.g. Moldavia or Romania to enter Germany. Firstly, because undeclared Live-Ins could hardly prove their essential reason to travel. Secondly, because most of them used public transport for their journey which has been largely put to halt by border closures (Habel and Tschenker 2020). Thirdly, as cross-border travel for undeclared Live-Ins became increasingly difficult if not impossible, households in Germany had difficulties maintaining the rotation plan of their Live-Ins. This either led to prolongation of stays of Live-Ins causing additional emotional and work burden or sudden return of Live-Ins resulting in lack of adequate care. Leiblfinger et al. report that many Live-Ins chose to stay longer, not only because returning became difficult due to disrupted cross-border transport and quarantine requirements, but also because "many felt a moral obligation towards the elderly in their care" (Leiblfinger et al. 2020: 145).

To summarize, Live-Ins care relations in Germany have already been vulnerable and fragile before the COVID-19 crisis due to a lack of legal regulations and a high share of undeclared work settings. The situation has become increasingly difficult and insecure when European countries introduced border restrictions and controls. Not only did these dynamics cause severe insecurities for the Live-Ins, but the caused lack of care was inadequately acknowledged by the German government. It decided to provide care grants as wage compensation for a limited time and extended unpaid care leave. This, as Leiblfinger et al. argue, "underlines not only the inherent familialism, but also that live-in and family caregivers are interchangeable in the government's eyes." (2020: 146). These dynamics also underline that in Germany during the COVID-19 crisis, public care relations shifted back into the private context which hardly matched the working realities of families and close relatives, but showed the impossibility to combine wage work and care work.

Vietnam

Vietnam's government regards its border restrictions, the nearly total suspension of visa issuance, obligatory quarantine and regular testing as cornerstones of the Vietnamese COVID-19 containment strategy. The strategy is in line with the broader narrative of the Vietnamese government of COVID-19 cases being mostly imported from abroad. From a care relations perspective, these measures had important implications on Vietnamese migrant workers resulting in multifaceted caring dilemmas. In a nutshell, migrants either had to abandon their work abroad, apply for costly repatriation flights and undergo a 14-days quarantine. Only after the end of quarantine they were able to start working again, which, however, is existential, because many of the Vietnamese migrant workers have taken care and financial responsibility for their family members in Vietnam. Or some Vietnamese migrant workers sent their children back home while staying abroad themselves, because they considered Vietnam a safe haven considering the government's strict containment strategy and its experience during previous pandemics.

On 23 January 2020, the very next day after authorities confirmed the first COVID-19 case in Vietnam, the Vietnamese Civil Aviation Authority suspended all flights between Wuhan and Vietnam (CHKVN 23.01.2020). Further restrictions followed several days later through the suspension of flights from and to affected areas in China and the suspension of tourist visas to persons who have been to China 14 days before the intended journey to Vietnam (Tran et al. 2020). A governmental decision from 14 March 2020 opted for the restriction of flights to epidemic areas, especially for the Vietnam Airlines (98/TB-VPCP). Vietnam Airlines then made an announcement on March 19 to suspend all international flights, especially flights to/from ASEAN countries, the United Kingdom and Japan from March 23 onwards (Vietnam Airlines 19.03.2020).

Additionally, entry bans were implemented through the suspension of visa issuances. Early entry bans were introduced for passengers entering from mainland China on January 30, 2020. They were extended to passengers entering from South Korea on February 25 (Tran et al. 2020). On March 15, a further entry ban came into force for people that reside in or transited through the United Kingdom and Schengen countries (ESRV 15.03.2020). This also included people from the Vietnamese Diaspora, which refers to people having Vietnamese roots but not holding Vietnamese citizenship. Vietnamese passport holders could still enter the country, but it was advised to only do so when being in "real need" (118/TB-VPCP). They could then apply for flights jointly organized by commercial airlines, the Vietnamese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and the Ministry of Transport (118/TB-VPCP). These repatriation flights were called "rescue flights" (chuyến bay giải cứu) in Vietnamese. That term implies that Vietnamese nationals could save themselves from the virus by returning home. Vietnam then suspended the issuing of visas for foreigners intending to enter Vietnam for 30 days beginning March 18 (102/TB-VPCP). People from the Vietnamese Diaspora could still enter Vietnam with a negative COVID-19 test result. Finally, the 14-days quarantine, which has already been mandatory for people from several countries entering Vietnam, became mandatory on March 21 for passengers from all countries (Phùng 2020). On March 22, a further governmental decision was published, stating that the entry of all foreigners to Vietnam would be temporarily suspended, including foreigners with "Vietnamese roots" holding a visa waiver document (118/TB-VPCP). The only exceptions were holders of diplomatic passports. Also exempted were investors, experts and qualified specialists. While they could enter the country, all of them had to undergo a 14-days quarantine (118/TB-VPCP).

Vietnamese border restrictions have been particularly strict banning almost all entries to Vietnam and suspending all flights, except regulated repatriation flights. These dynamics have been sustained by a narrative that clearly regards COVID-19 as a critical foreign security threat. Prime Minister Nguyễn

Xuân Phúc framed the governmental response to COVID-19 with a slogan summing up the national mission: “fighting the pandemic is like fighting against the enemy/invader” (chống dịch như chống giặc) (VGP 27.01.2020). Here, “enemy” is the same word which has been used by the Democratic Republic of Vietnam (North Vietnam), the predecessor of today’s Vietnam, during the Vietnam war (1955-1975) referring to the US-American armed forces, which supported the Republic of Vietnam (South Vietnam). The fight against COVID-19 was also referred to as a “war” (cuộc chiến) (Nhân Dân 25.05.2020). Moreover, the Vietnamese governmental website about the COVID-19 pandemic offers a list with all patient numbers of COVID-19 cases including information on the origin of infection.¹ During 2020, most infections were characterized as being imported from abroad. Newspapers frequently reported about illegal entrants being COVID-19-positive. “Illegal” in these cases referred to Vietnamese migrants returning to Vietnam by crossing the land border not through the official checkpoints. Throughout 2020 a total of 31,460 people were detained by border troops. Importantly, a large number of these so-called illegal entrants were Vietnamese citizens working in neighboring countries (VnExpress 09.01.2021). Because of their illegal status in Cambodia, some migrants were afraid to enter Vietnam through official border gateways and therefore entered illegally (Kiên Giang 31.03.2021). However, it cannot be ruled out that some migrants who lost their jobs needed to quickly return to Vietnam in order to immediately find a new job. By entering illegally, they could evade the two weeks of mandatory quarantine, and start looking for a new employment right away. Although during Covid-19 the land border was maintained officially open for Vietnamese citizens to return, some migrant workers tried to find ways to enter Vietnam illegally. According to a border officer, they lacked information and the awareness of epidemic prevention and control (Kiên Giang 31.03.2021).

The severe border restrictions and suspension of flights during the year 2020 caused many difficulties for Vietnamese migrant workers abroad including care workers. According to the International Labour Organization (ILO), there are currently around 540,000 Vietnamese migrant workers that live and work abroad. Most of them migrated to Taiwan, Japan, South Korea, Singapore, Hong Kong, Saudi Arabia and Malaysia (ILO 2019; Peng 2017; Ngo et al. 2018: 30). They work in the manufacturing, construction, fishing, agriculture, domestic work, and service industries (ILO 2019). In recent years, female migration to Saudi Arabia and Malaysia in the field of domestic and care work increased due to bilateral cooperation (ILO 2019). Most Vietnamese migrant workers come from rural areas and migrate in order to financially support their families back home. Many migrate irregularly that is without visa, official documents and/or working contracts, by, for example, crossing land routes to Thailand through Laos. The Vietnamese government tries to further regulate labor migration and also promote it as a means of poverty reduction (ILO 2020).

According to published information by the Vietnamese government, around 260 “rescue flights” have been organized since the outbreak of COVID-19 throughout the year 2020 to bring Vietnamese citizen back home. Around 73,000 citizens from 59 countries and territories around the world were brought back (VGP 24.12.2020). These numbers include migrant workers who could return to Vietnam with these organized flights. According to a decision published in May 2020, only a certain group of people could apply for such repatriation flights: employees with expired contracts or employees who lost their jobs, students under the age of 18, students who finished their studies and who experienced difficulties in extending their stay, businesspeople, who were only on short-term business trips, and people with other difficulties (ESRV n.d.).

To summarize, the severe Vietnamese border and entrance restrictions, that to some extent also impacted the entrance of Vietnamese citizens, had important implications for Vietnamese cross-border care relations. Two aspects are particularly important to illustrate the vulnerability of migrant workers and their caring dilemmas during COVID-19. First, several of the migrant workers that live and

¹ Vietnamese Ministry of Health: <https://ncov.moh.gov.vn/>

work abroad seemingly had no choice but to send their children back to Vietnam by repatriation flights. Even babies and toddlers were sent home onboard repatriation flights without their parents. Parents decided to do so, as they were confronted with difficulties caused by the pandemic and therefore considered their children better taken care of in Vietnam than in their current place of residence such as Germany or South Korea (VnExpress 18.03.2020; Việt Nam News 24.09.2020). A combination of two reasons led a couple in Germany to send their children back home: “Their busy work schedule did not allow them to return to Vietnam, although the Covid-19 was fast becoming a pandemic. Not confident about the preventive measures being taken by the host country, they asked the grandmother to come to Germany and take their children home” (VnExpress 18.03.2020). This does not only illustrate the severe impact of COVID-19 on the family life of Vietnamese migrant workers, but it also highlights their trust in the Vietnamese government as being competent and experienced in handling pandemics.

The second problem Vietnamese migrant workers faced arose in case they wanted to return home. Anyone with Vietnamese citizenship, who was in need, could theoretically be flown back to Vietnam, but had to undergo a 14-days quarantine. There is much to suggest that this could have posed a particular hardship to migrants who lost their jobs and who therefore were under time pressure to quickly find a new job in order to financially support their families. The International Organization for Migration (IOM) stated that migrant workers returning to their country were especially vulnerable, particularly with regard to the risk of exploitation or job loss (IOM 2020). It was also reported about Vietnamese migrants being stranded in other ASEAN countries, struggling with severe problems due to, for instance, job losses, factory closings or lockdowns (IOM 2020, VnExpress 7.8.2020). The expensive costs for repatriation flights should not remain unmentioned in this context, which must have posed a great challenge to most vulnerable migrant workers. The newspaper Tuổi Trẻ reported that the costs of repatriation flights often doubled that of scheduled, commercial flights (Tuổi Trẻ 29.9.2020).

This might have been one of the main reasons why migrant workers chose not to apply to repatriation flights, but to return through the closed land borders. They avoided the high costs of repatriation flights and the mandatory quarantine of 14 days in a centralized facility, but they were also regarded as illegal entrants and risked detainment by border troops. Furthermore, in case they had already migrated irregularly (without official work permits, contracts, visa etc.), the illegal crossing through the land border might have been their only choice to return to Vietnam, because they could not prove themselves as being “in need” in order to officially apply for a repatriation flight.

Conclusion

Border restrictions and controls have played key roles in governmental responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in March/April 2020. Germany and Vietnam adopted different strategies regarding border restrictions during the COVID-19 crisis as part of their country-specific pandemic politics. Border restrictions in both countries varied according to the country-specific socio-economic contexts and geopolitical arrangements and, importantly, all of these border restrictions had severely impacted cross-border care relations: Border restrictions between Germany and its neighboring European countries have been one rare occasion that paused the European Schengen Agreement and the free movement of European citizens and residents. These had a significant impact on the work of Live-Ins in Germany. For Vietnam, the many migrant workers were faced with several caring dilemmas, because their work abroad financially supported family members in Vietnam, but many also considered their home country of Vietnam as a safe haven due to the government’s strict containment strategy and its experience with previous epidemics and pandemics.

For Germany and Vietnam, it becomes clear that the rhetoric of border restrictions sustaining a political narrative of keeping the population healthy and safe, did not match with the vital cross-border caring relationships that already existed before COVID-19 and that were disrupted due to the implementation of border restrictions.

While the political goal to keep the population healthy became embedded in broader security frameworks in many countries around the world already before the outbreak of COVID-19, it thus remains questionable how and to what extent care and caring relationships have been acknowledged as being of similar vital importance. With regard to the COVID-19 pandemic and the cases of Germany and Vietnam, asserting political authority expressed by the restrictions of national borders apparently triumphed over the maintenance of caring relationships or the adequate provision of care during the crisis. In a global context, this raises further research questions on the centrality and moral value of care in governmental action.

References

Literature

- Bossong, R. (2020). EU Border Security in a Time of Pandemic: Restoring the Schengen Regime in the Face of old Conflicts and new Requirements for Public Health. *SWP Comment*, 28/2020. Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik.
- Coatleven, L., Hublet, F., Rospars, T. (2020). *Subsidiary Crisis Management in the COVID-19 Pandemic: Germany's Federalist Experiment in Transborder Perspective*, Groupe d'Études Géopolitiques.
- Dada, S., Ashworth, H.C., Bewa, M.J. and R. Dhatt (2021). Words Matter: Political and Gender Analysis of Speeches Made by Heads of Government during the COVID-19 Pandemic. *BMJ Global Health* 6 (1): e003910.
- Emunds, B. (2016). Menschenunwürdige Pflegearbeit in deutschen Privathaushalten. Sozialethische Bemerkungen zu den Arbeitsverhältnissen mittel- und osteuropäischer Live-Ins. *Jahrbuch für Christliche Sozialwissenschaften* 57: 199–224.
- Habel, S. and Tschenker, T. (2020). Stay at Work. Zur Situation der Live-In-Pflege in der Corona-Krise. *Soziale Sicherheit* 6: 215–219.
- Hackenbroich, J., Shapiro, J., Varma, T. (2020). Health Sovereignty: How to Build a Resilient European Response to Pandemics. *Policy Brief of the European Council on Foreign Relations*. Online available: https://ecfr.eu/publication/health_sovereignty_how_to_build_a_resilient_european_response_to_pandemics, last accessed: 10 April 2021.
- Held, V. (2014). *The Ethics of Care: Personal, Political, Global*. Oxford University Press.
- Hochschild, A. R. (2000). Global Care Chains and Emotional Surplus Rethinking Care. In *On The Edge: Living with Global Capitalism*, edited by Will Hutton and Anthony Giddens, 130–46. London: Jonathan Cape.
- ILO (2019). *TRIANGLE in ASEAN Quarterly Briefing Note, Viet Nam April-June 2019*. Online available: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/genericdocument/wcms_614384.pdf, last accessed 15 April 2021.
- ILO (2020). *TRIANGLE in ASEAN Quarterly Briefing Note, Viet Nam July-December 2020*. Online available: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/genericdocument/wcms_735109.pdf, last accessed 15 April 2021.
- IOM (2020). *IOM VIET NAM COVID-19 RESPONSE PLAN, February-December 2020*. Online available: https://vietnam.iom.int/sites/vietnam/files/IOM_Files/Press_Room/News/14Oct2020/IOM%20Viet%20Nam%20SitRep_edited_FINAL.pdf, last accessed 3 February 2021.
- Jacobs, K., Kuhlmeier, A., Greß, S., Klauber, J. and Schwinger, A. (2020). *Pflege-Report 2020*. Springer: Berlin Heidelberg.
- Kenwick, M. and Simmons, B. (2020). Pandemic Response as Border Politics. *International Organization* 74 (S1): 36-58.

- Kuhlmann, E., Falkenbach, M., Klasa, K., Pavolini, E. and Ungureanu, M.-I. (2020). Migrant Carers in Europe in Times of COVID-19: A Call to Action for European Health Workforce Governance and a Public Health Approach. *European Journal of Public Health* 30 (4) 22–27.
- Leiblfinger, M., Prieler, V., Schwiter, K., Steiner, J., Benazha, A., Lutz, H. (2020). Impact of COVID-19 Policy Responses on Live-In Care Workers in Austria, Germany, and Switzerland. *Journal of Long-Term Care*: 144–150.
- Mallapaty, S. (2021). What the Data say About Border Closures and COVID Spread. *Nature News* 589, 22 December.
- Migration Policy Institute and International Organization for Migration (2021). *COVID-19 and the State of Global Mobility in 2020*. Online available: <https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/covid-19-and-the-state-of-global.pdf>, last accessed 21 April 2021.
- Movsisyan, A., Burns, J., Biallas, R., Coenen, M., Geffert, K., Horstick, O. et al. (2021). Travel-Related Control Measures to Contain the COVID-19 Pandemic: An Evidence Map. *BMJ Open* 11: e041619.
- Ngo Thi Ngoc Anh, Tran Thi Hong, Nguyen Thi Hien, Nguyen Thi Hue, and Nguyen Thi Thanh Thuy (2018). *Vietnamese Domestic Workers*. Edited by the Research Centre for Gender, Family and Community Development and Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung Southeast Asia. Online available: https://www.rosalux.de/fileadmin/images/publikationen/engl/Vietnamdomestic/monograph_vietnamese_domestic_workers.final_eng.pdf, last accessed: 20 May 2021.
- Opitowska, E. (2021) The Covid-19 Crisis: The End of a Borderless Europe? *European Societies*, 23 (Sup1): 589-600.
- Peng, I. (2017). *Elderly Care Work and Migration: East and Southeast Asian Contexts*. Paper prepared for Expert Group Meeting on “Care and Older Persons: Links to Decent Work, Migration and Gender” United Nations Headquarters, New York 5-7 December 2017. Online available: https://www.un.org/development/desa/ageing/wp-content/uploads/sites/24/2017/11/Peng-UN-Expert-Group-Meeting_Dec-5-7-final-Paper_4Dec.pdf, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- Sevenhuijsen, S. (2003). The Place of Care: The Relevance of the Feminist Ethic of Care for Social Policy. *Feminist Theory* 4 (2): 179-197.
- Städtler-Mach, B. and Ignatzi, H. (eds., 2020). *Grauer Markt Pflege: 24-Stunden-Unterstützung durch osteuropäische Betreuungskräfte*. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck und Ruprecht Verlag.
- Steiner, J., Prieler, V., Leiblfinger, M. und Benazha, A. (2019). Völlig legal!? Rechtliche Rahmung und Legalitätsnarrative in der 24h-Betreuung in Deutschland, Österreich und der Schweiz. *Österreichische Zeitung für Soziologie* 44: 1–19.
- Tesche, T. (2020). The European Union’s Response to the Coronavirus Emergency: An Early Assessment. *LSE ‘Europe in Question’ Discussion Paper Series (LEQS)*, No. 157/2020. Online available: <https://www.lse.ac.uk/european-institute/Assets/Documents/LEQS-Discussion-Papers/LEQSPaper157.pdf>, last accessed 13 March 2021.
- Tran, Thi Phuong Thao, Thanh Ha Le, Thi Ngoc Phuong Nguyen, and Van Minh Hoang (2020). Rapid Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic: Vietnam Government’s Experience and Preliminary Success. *Journal of Global Health* 10 (2): 020502.
- Uhde, Z. (2020). Das Europäische Care-Grenzregime in einem “Europa ohne Grenzen”. *Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte (APuZ)* 70 (45): 35-41.
- Vaughan-Williams, N. (2009). *Border Politics: The Limits of Sovereign Power*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.
- Wenham, C. (2019). The Oversecuritization of Global Health: Changing the Terms of Debate. *International Affairs* 95 (5): 1093–1110.

Governmental Sources and Official Announcements

- 102/TB-VPCP (17 March 2020): Thông Báo Kết Luận Của Thủ Tướng Chính Phủ Nguyễn Xuân Phúc Cuộc Họp Thường Trực Chính Phủ Về Phòng, Chống Dịch Covid-19 [Concluding Announcement of Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc at the Regular Governmental Meeting about the Prevention and Control of Covid-19]. Online available: <https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/the-thao-y-te/Thong-bao-102-TB-VPCP-2020-ket-luan-cua-thu-tuong-chinh-phu-phong-chong-dich-COVID-19-437321.aspx>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- 118/TB-VPCP (21 March 2020). Thông Báo Kết Luận Của Thủ Tướng Chính Phủ Nguyễn Xuân Phúc Tại Cuộc Họp Thường Trực Chính Phủ Về Phòng, Chống Dịch Covid-19 [Concluding Announcement of Prime Minister

Nguyen Xuan Phuc at the Regular Governmental Meeting about the Prevention and Control of Covid-19]. Online available: <https://thukyluat.vn/vb/thong-bao-118-tb-vpcp-2020-ket-luan-cuoc-hop-phong-chong-dich-covid-19-6ae6e.html>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

98/TB-VPCP (14 March 2020). Thông Báo Kết Luận Của Thủ Tướng Chính Phủ Nguyễn Xuân Phúc Tại Cuộc Họp Thường Trữc Chính Phủ Về Phòng, Chống Dịch Covid-19 [Concluding Announcement of Prime Minister Nguyen Xuan Phuc at the Regular Governmental Meeting about the Prevention and Control of Covid-19]. Online available: <https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/The-thao-Y-te/Thong-bao-98-TB-VPCP-2020-ket-luan-cua-thu-tuong-chinh-phu-phong-chong-dich-COVID-19-437148.aspx?tab=7>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

Auswärtiges Amt (16 March 2020). *Erklärungen des Auswärtigen Amtes in der Regierungspressekonferenz vom 16.03.2020*. Online available: <https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/de/newsroom/regierungspressekonferenz/2319506>, last accessed 6 April 2021.

CHKVN (23 January 2020). *Directive No. 358/CT-CHK*. Online available: <http://img2.caa.gov.vn/2020/01/24/15/51/3582301.PDF>, last accessed 3 February 2021.

Department of Health and Social Care (2021). *New UK Health Security Agency to lead Response to Future Health Threats*. Online available: <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-uk-health-security-agency-to-lead-response-to-future-health-threats>, last accessed 1 May 2021.

ESRV (15 March 2020). *Mitteilung der vietnamesischen Botschaft in Berlin über Einreisesperre in Vietnam ab dem 15.03.2020*. Online available: <http://www.vietnambotschaft.org/mitteilung-der-vietnamesischen-botschaft-in-berlin-uber-einreisesperre-in-vietnam>, last accessed 3 February 2021.

ESRV (no date). Hướng Dẫn Công Dân Việt Nam Tại Đức Đăng Ký Nguyện Vọng Về Nước Trên Các Chuyến Bay Thương Mại Do Chính Phủ Tổ Chức [Instructions for Vietnamese Citizens in Germany to Register Requests for Commercial Return Flights Organized by the Government]. Online available: <http://www.vietnambotschaft.org/lanh-su-2/bo-phan-lanh-su-tai-berlin>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

EU Commission (16 March 2020). *Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council COVID-19: Temporary Restriction on Non-Essential Travel to the EU*. COM (2020) 115 final.

Kiên Giang Provincial People's Committee (Kiên Giang) (31 March 2021). Siết chặt biên giới, ngăn chặn người xuất, nhập cảnh trái phép [Tightening the Border, Preventing People from Entering and Leaving Illegally]. Online available: <https://www.kiengiang.gov.vn/trang/TinTuc/19/25889/Siet-chat-bien-gioi--ngan-chan-nguoi-xuat--nhap-can-phai-phep.html>, last accessed 19 April 2021.

Nhân Dân (25.5.2020): Một Việt Nam Trong Cuộc Chiến Với Covid-19 [One Vietnam in War against Covid-19]. Online available: <https://nhandan.com.vn/megastory/2020/05/25/>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs (2016). *Internal Border Controls in the Schengen Area: Is Schengen Crisis-Proof?* Online available: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2016/571356/IPOL_STU%282016%29571356_EN.pdf, last accessed 17 April 2021.

Vietnam Airlines (19 March 2020). *Vietnam Airlines Temporarily Suspends International Flights*. Online available: <https://www.vietnamairlines.com/vn/en/vietnam-airlines/press-room/travel-advisory/2020/0319-EN-VNA-suspend-international-route>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

WHO (29 February 2020). *Updated WHO Recommendations for International Traffic in Relation to COVID-19 Outbreak*. Online available: <https://www.who.int/news-room/articles-detail/updated-who-recommendations-for-international-traffic-in-relation-to-covid-19-outbreak>, last accessed 13 April 2021.

WHO (30 January 2020). *Statement on the Second Meeting of the International Health Regulations (2005) Emergency Committee Regarding the Outbreak of Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV)*. Online available: [https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-\(2005\)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-\(2019-ncov\)](https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)), last accessed 1 March 2021.

Newspaper and Media

Phùng, Tuấn (20 March 2020): Từ 0h ngày 21-3, người nhập cảnh vào Việt Nam đều phải cách ly [From 0 o'clock on 21th March people entering Vietnam have to undergo quarantine], In: Tuổi Trẻ online, <https://tuoitre.vn/tu-0h-ngay-21-3-nguoi-nhap-can-phai-cach-ly-20200320171258515.htm>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

- VGP (24 December 2020). Đại dịch COVID-19 khiến nhu cầu bảo hộ công dân tăng vọt [The COVID-19 Pandemic increases demand of citizen's protection]. Online available: <http://baochinhphu.vn/Hoat-dong-cua-lanh-dao-Dang-Nha-nuoc/Dai-dich-COVID19-khien-nhu-cau-bao-ho-cong-dan-tang-vot/417905.vgp>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- VGP (27 January 2020). Chống dịch như chống giặc! [Fighting the epidemic is like fighting against the enemy!]. Online available: <http://thutuong.chinhphu.vn/Home/Chong-dich-nhu-chong-giac/20201/30834.vgp>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- Việt Nam News (24 September 2020). Babies Head Home on Repatriation Flights without Parents. Online available: <https://vietnamnews.vn/society/772679/babies-head-home-on-repatriation-flights-without-parents.html>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- VnExpress (18 March 2020). Babies Return to Vietnam Without Parents over Covid-19 Fears. Online available: <https://e.vnexpress.net/news/life/trend/babies-return-to-vietnam-without-parents-over-covid-19-fears-4069346.html>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- VnExpress (7 August 2020). Impoverished by Covid-19, Stranded Overseas Vietnamese Yearn for home. Online available: <https://e.vnexpress.net/news/life/trend/impoverished-by-covid-19-stranded-overseas-vietnamese-yearn-for-home-4142194.html>, last accessed 1 April 2021.
- VnExpress (9 January 2021). Over 31,000 Illegal Entrants Caught Entering Vietnam in 2020 amid Covid Fears. Online available: <https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/over-31-000-illegal-entrants-caught-entering-vietnam-in-2020-amid-covid-fears-4218314.html>, last accessed 1 April 2021.

The following abbreviations are used in this working paper:

| | |
|---------|---|
| CHKVN | Civil Aviation Authority of Vietnam, Cục Hàng Không Việt Nam |
| ESRV | The Embassy of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam in the Federal Republic of Germany |
| VGP | Online Newspaper of the Government of the Socialist Republic of Viet Nam, Báo Điện Tử Của Chính Phủ Nước Cộng Hòa Xã Hội Chủ Nghĩa Việt Nam |
| TB-VPCP | Thông Báo Văn Phòng Chính Phủ; Government Office Announcement |

This Working Paper Series is published by the members of the project “Assessment of Evolving International Infrastructures and Pandemic Management” at CASSIS/University of Bonn: Katharina Cramer, Maximilian Mayer, Janna Hartmann, Julia Holz, Kilian Knorr, Ga Young Lee, Philip Nock, Annalena Pott, Miriam Siemes and Jan David Zabala Gepp. We acknowledge the support of Anna Müller.

It is part of the research project egePan Unimed (Development, Testing and Implementation of regionally adaptive health care structures and processes for pandemic management guided by evidence and led by university clinics). egePan Unimed collects and scientifically analyzes national and international concepts for pandemic preparedness and management in order to align them within a prototypical framework. The overarching aim is to avoid inefficient use of general and intensive care facilities by providing adequate processes for the allocation of resources and for guiding both hospital and outpatients along a prototypical patient pathway. egePan Unimed is funded by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research as part of the Netzwerk Universitätsmedizin (NUM) initiative (Grant-No.: 01KX2021).

Suggested Citation: Cramer, K. et al. (May 2021). COVID-19 Border Restrictions and Cross-Border Care Relations: The Cases of Germany and Vietnam. *Working Paper Series: Politics of Pandemic Care*, No. 2, CASSIS/Bonn University.